Second Meeting of the Chapter 244 (Acts of 2012) Joint Policy Working Group

Date: July 26, 2013
Time: 3:00 p.m. - 4:30 p.m.    
Location: Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality, 99 Chauncy Street, 11th Floor, Boston, MA 02111

Meeting Minutes

I.  Attendees
	Name
	Organization

	Harriet Scheft
	Atrius Health

	Ann Marie Harootunian
	MA Pain Initiative

	Stacey Ober
	MA Coalition of Nurse Practitioners

	Laurie Talarico
	MA DPH Board of Registration in Nursing

	Hilary Jacobs
	MA DPH Bureau of Substance Abuse Services

	Cheryl Campbell
	MA DPH Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality

	Madeleine Biondolillo
	MA DPH Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality

	Harry Schneider
	MA Podiatric Medical Society

	Daniel Alford
	Boston Medical Center

	Ken Freedman
	MA Board of Registration in Pharmacy

	Mina Paul
	MA Board of Registration in Dentistry

	Bill Ryder
	MA Medical Society

	Gregory Volturo
	MA College of Emergency Physicians

	Adele Audet
	MA DPH Drug Control Program

	Joanne Doyle Petrongolo
	MA Pharmacist Association

	Len Young
	MA DPH Drug Control Program

	Diane Neelon
	MA Department of Industrial Accidents

	Ron Kulich
	Tufts Medical and MA General Hospital Pain Center

	Kathy Keough
	Atrius Health

	Ronna Wallace
	MA College of Emergency Physicians

	Gloria Brooks (for Jean O’Brien)
	MA Board of Registration in Medicine


II.  Description


Section 21 of Chapter 244 of the Acts of 2012, An Act Relative to Prescription Drug Diversion, Abuse and Addiction (the Act) requires the Commissioner of public health to convene a joint policy working group to investigate and study best practices for promoting safe and responsible opioid prescribing and dispensing in the treatment of acute and chronic pain.  The goal of this study is to reduce diversion, abuse and addiction while protecting access to these medications for patients suffering from acute and chronic pain.  

The purpose of this meeting is to discuss the best practices for promoting safe and responsible opioid prescribing in light of an amendment affecting the Act.  Statutory language provided in Section 8 of the Act mandated utilization of the MA Prescription Monitoring Program (PMP) by practitioners for all new patients.  However, an amendment in the final conference budget for MA fiscal year 2014 has changed this requirement.  This amendment requires the MA Department of Public Health (DPH) to develop regulations to implement the new mandate.  MDPH convened the members of the Chapter 244 (Acts of 2012) Joint Policy Working Group to discuss this new requirement.

New Requirement: The department shall promulgate rules and regulations relative to the use of the prescription monitoring program by registered participants, which shall include requiring participants to utilize the prescription monitoring program prior to the issuance, to a patient for the first time, of a prescription for a narcotic drug that is contained in Schedule II or III.
Agenda
	1. Review Minutes from April 25, 2013 Meeting  

	2. Discuss the Amendment to Chapter 244 of the Acts           

    of 2012

	3. Discuss Best Practices for Promoting Safe and 
    Responsible Opioid Prescribing

	4. Regulations Development Timeline

	5. Discuss Next Steps


III. Introductions and Review of April 25 Meeting Minutes

Attendees introduced themselves and stated their group affiliations.  Madeleine Biondolillo, MD, Director of the MA DPH Bureau of Health Care Safety and Quality (BHCSQ) provided all attendees with an update that the Drug Control Program (DCP) has relocated from the Hinton Lab in Jamaica Plain to 99 Chauncy Street in Boston.  Dr. Biondolillo explained that the recent move has resulted in the operational challenges for the program and that staff members are working towards resolving these challenges.


Following the update on DCP, attendees reviewed the April 25 meeting minutes.  Attendees were then asked if they would like to make any changes to the minutes.  No attendees requested modifications to the minutes.  Dr. Biondolillo then provided a brief overview of the amendment and attendees were asked to read the actual statutory language provided in the handout.  
IV. Discussion of the Amendment to Chapter 244 of the Acts of 2012

After reading the statutory amendment, a representative from the MA Pain Initiative expressed concern with the language in line 1273 of the amendment stating: prescription drug, which is commonly abused and may lead to physical or psychological dependence.  The representative explained that physical dependence is not necessarily a negative drug effect in pain management and requested that the reference to physical dependence be removed from the statutory language.  Staff members explained that DPH does not have the authority to amend a statute but will consider including distinctions in DPH-issued commentary or guidance.

DPH staff then asked the group to consider the language in line 1271-1272 stating: The department may require participants to utilize the prescription monitoring program prior to the issuance, to a patient for the first time, of benzodiazepines or any other schedule IV or V prescription drug.  Specifically, DPH raised the question of whether or not it should require PMP utilization prior to issuing a prescription for benzodiazepines to a patient for the first time.  A pain specialist stated that benzodiazepines, amphetamines and stimulants should be included.  However, another member stated that it is unnecessary to include these drugs in the requirement for PMP utilization because prescribers may utilize the PMP prior to prescribing any controlled substances in Schedules II-V if they have a concern.  Therefore, prescribers should not be required to utilize the PMP if they do not have a concern prior to prescribing.

A group member suggested that DPH consider defining narcotic drug such that the requirement to utilize the PMP will not be overly burdensome to prescribers.  DPH staff explained that the state definition of the narcotic drug is consistent with that provided by the U.S. Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) in 21 CFR § 1300.01 Definitions relating to controlled substances.  The DEA definition is as follows: 


Narcotic drug means any of the following whether produced directly or indirectly 


by extraction from substances of vegetable origin or independently by means of 


chemical synthesis or by a combination of extraction and chemical synthesis:



(1) Opium, opiates, derivatives of opium and opiates, including their isomers, 


esters, ethers, salts, and salts of isomers, esters, and ethers whenever the existence 

of such isomers, esters, ethers and salts is possible within the specific chemical 


designation. Such term does not include the isoquinoline alkaloids of opium.



(2) Poppy straw and concentrate of poppy straw.



(3) Coca leaves, except coca leaves and extracts of coca leaves from which 


cocaine, ecgonine and derivatives of ecgonine or their salts have been removed.



(4) Cocaine, its salts, optical and geometric isomers, and salts of isomers.



(5) Ecgonine, its derivatives, their salts, isomers and salts of isomers.



(6) Any compound, mixture, or preparation which contains any quantity of any of 


the substances referred to in paragraphs (1) through (5) of this definition.


Similarly, the term narcotic drug in Massachusetts as defined in regulations within 105 CMR 700.000 Implementation of M.G.L.c.94C (Controlled Substances Act) under 105 CMR 700.001 Definitions is:


Narcotic drug means any of the following, whether produced directly or indirectly 

by extraction from substances of vegetable origin, or independently by means of 


chemical synthesis, or by a combination of extraction and chemical synthesis:



(1)
Opium and opiate, and any salt, compound, derivative, or preparation of 



opium or opiate;



(2)
Any salt, compound, isomer, derivative or preparation thereof which is 



chemically equivalent or identical with any of the substances referred to in 


105 CMR 700.001 (T)(1), but not including the isoquinolone alkaloids of 



opium;



(3)
Opium poppy and poppy straw;



(4)
Coca leaves and any salt, compound, derivative, or preparation of coca 



leaves, and any salt, compound, isomer, derivative or preparation thereof 



which is chemically equivalent or identical with any of these substances, 



but not including decocainized coca leaves or extractions of coca leaves 



which do not contain cocaine or ecgonine.
A group member stated that the term narcotic is obsolete and should not be used.  Other group members suggested that DPH “spell out” the meaning of narcotic drug and that the group proceed with interpreting the term.  Others requested an explanation for how the statutory language was developed and asked what the role of DPH is in developing the statutory language.

DPH staff provided attendees with an overview of the regulatory process comprising the following steps: 1) legislature develops statute; 2) DPH program staff draft regulations implementing the statute while taking stakeholder feedback into consideration during the process; 3) draft regulations are presented to the Public Health Council (PHC) for an informational briefing and permission is requested for public comment review; 4) oral and written testimonies are provided to the DPH during public comment; 5) DPH program staff review public testimonies and either develop recommendations on the draft regulations or revise based on the public comments; and 6) DPH program staff present the regulations to the PHC for a final vote.  
V.  Discussion of Best Practices for Promoting Safe and Responsible Opioid Prescribing

DPH tries to leave room in the regulations it develops for providing guidance in order to adjust when scope of practice evolves.  This group meeting provides a mechanism for DPH staff to solicit feedback from experts who may be able to provide information on relevant scope of practice issues. In addition, it enables the Joint Policy Working Group to work towards its mission of investigating and studying best practices, including those in education, prevention, screening, tracking, monitoring and treatment, to promote safe and responsible opioid prescribing and dispensing practices for acute and chronic pain with the goal of reducing diversion, abuse and addiction and protecting access for patients suffering from acute and chronic pain.  

An emergency physician raised the issue that the requirement to utilize the PMP prior to issuing a prescription for a narcotic to a patient for the first time is still a significant burden for emergency physicians and suggested that DPH work on providing exceptions to this requirement to alleviate the burden.  In addition, delegate user sub-accounts should not only be limited to two delegates per primary account holder.  As a practical matter, it is difficult to delegate to only two staff members in emergency departments (ED) and in primary care settings.  From the primary care perspective, an attendee explained that specialists often travel to different clinic locations throughout the week.


DPH staff discussed the cost associated with increasing the number of delegates per primary account holder with the group.  The initial calculated costs provided for budgeting purposes were for two delegates per primary account holder.  This cost would increase significantly if the number of delegates were increased using the current system. DPH staff will look into developing a secure audit system for other configurations of delegate user sub-accounts.  


In addition, DPH is concerned with how to develop the appropriate security policy for addressing staff turnover at each primary account holder’s facility.  The greater the number of delegates, the more difficult it would be to keep track of all the delegate users who may or may not still be authorized to utilize the PMP by the primary account holder.  An attendee suggested that DPH develop guidelines on how primary account holders can alert DPH when a delegate is no longer employed by that primary account holder.  DPH asked the group for feedback on only allowing licensed professionals to be delegate users of the PMP.  Attendees provided many examples of how this would be ineffective in most health care settings.  Most health care facilities have policies established to protect patient records under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) and each employee has professional recognizance to abide by these policies.  These factors should be considered as a security feature.  An attendee also suggested that DPH enable delegate user sub-accounts by groups of delegate users for large organizations.

Another attendee also raised the issue of patient privacy.  The attendee explained that patients expect their prescription histories to only be available to their health care providers.  Prescribers should either inform these patients that their prescription histories may be viewed by others, such as their delegates or not enable delegates to access their prescription histories.


Another member raised an issue with the previous set of regulations wherein the medical community was concerned with how physicians would be treated if they did not utilize the PMP.  They were concerned that they would lose their Massachusetts Controlled Substances Registration (MCSR) without due process.  DPH staff explained that a mechanism has been developed in the current draft regulations to include due process.

An attendee also stated that emerging data suggests that the PMP is useful but the main hurdle for prescribers in utilizing the MA Online PMP system is its functionality.  Currently, it takes a long time to get patient prescription information.  Even the process for enabling delegate use is complicated and time-consuming.  DPH explained that system improvements were in process but will take time due to funding restrictions.


Most members agreed that while DPH develops system improvements, it would be beneficial for prescribers to only be required to utilize the PMP prior to issuing a prescription for a narcotic to a patient for the first time.  Should additional controlled substances in Schedules II-V require PMP utilization prior to prescribing that is not mandated by the legislature, DPH should specify a series of criteria establishing that the drug is commonly abused and that there is evidence of a significant pattern for abuse before it is added to the list.  DPH should also hold hearings, as well as, consult with the Joint Policy Working Group and other stakeholders prior to adding drugs to the list.  A member stated that if the legislative interest is in controlled substances in Schedule II, then DPH should focus on drugs within that category.  Also, the PMP would be more useful if all prescription drugs were collected and available to prescribers instead of only federally scheduled drugs.

Finally, attendees requested that DPH further its efforts at unsolicited reporting of patients to prescribers as it is very useful.  The group recommended that DPH evaluate the data for triggering unsolicited reports when a patient receives a prescription for an opioid from:

a) 2 different doctors and filled those prescriptions at 2 different pharmacies;
b) 3 different doctors and filled those prescriptions at 3 different pharmacies; and

c) 4 different doctors and filled those prescriptions at 4 different pharmacies.

An attendee asked if every prescriber will receive these unsolicited reports when their patients meet the specified criteria for generating one.  Unsolicited reports are only provided to prescribers who have enrolled in the PMP and provided a valid email address.

DPH suggested that the group consider forming sub-committees to discuss and develop best practices for promoting safe and responsible opioid prescribing and dispensing practices for acute and chronic pain with the goal of reducing diversion, abuse and addiction and protecting access for patients suffering from acute and chronic pain.  Each subcommittee will be focused on the following topics as they relate to safe and responsible opioid prescribing: education, prevention, screening, tracking, monitoring and treatment.
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